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The Lynx Quarterly  
 

Welcome to the second edition of the ISL Lynx Quarterly!  This newsletter will be 

published each quarter to highlight events, activities and programs that occur at ISL  

throughout the year . 
 

The 1st Semester has successfully finished on January 20th and this means that we are 

a half year through the school year. By this time you should have received your 

studentɀÚ Report Cards. If you have not received an email from ManageBac, please 

contact the school. 6ÌɯÈÙÌɯÌÕÊÖÜÙÈÎÐÕÎɯàÖÜɯÛÖɯÍÖÓÓÖÞɯàÖÜÙɯÚÛÜËÌÕÛɀÚ progress on a 

regular basis by checking ManageBac or contacting the teacher. Also, we would like 

to remind all parents to inform the school about your child ɀs absence (sick leave, 

sports trip or any other ty pe of absence) by sending an email to isloffice@isl.edu.lv or 

calling at 67755146. 
 

A t the end of November  we ÏÌÓËɯ ÛÏÐÚɯ àÌÈÙɀÚɯ ÍÐÙÚÛɯ

Parent/Teacher/Student  conferences and received only 

positive comments from parents and teachers.  

Parent/Teacher/Student conferences is a great way to get to 

know the teachers 
 

Also in November ISL hosted preparatory accreditation visit as part of our re-

accreditation process with the Council of International Schools (CIS) and the New 

England Association of Schools and Colleges (NEASC).  The main purpose of the visit is 

to determine ISL's readiness to proceed with the re-accreditation process. Ms. 

Kathleen Naglee, representing NEASC, and Ms. Christine Bayliss, representing CIS 

met with several stakeholder groups, asked questions, visited classes and provided 

us with feedback as to how we are doing as a school.   
 

To get in to the Holiday mood ISL took part in the 

International Women ɀÚ Club 

(IWCR) Christmas Charity 

Bazaar in Riga Town Hall. The 

IWCR Christmas Charity Bazaar 

was a wonderful opportunity to  

participate in exciting auctions and tombolas , as well as 

purchase unusual gifts for your loved ones ɬ hand-made 

mailto:isloffice@isl.edu.lv
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souvenirs and toys and traditional Christmas presents from various countries 

worldwide.  ISL art students made nice coasters to sell at the Bazaar. 

This year IWCR raised nearly 40 000 EURO. All the funds raised at the Bazaar were 

directed to Charity projects in Latvia, with special attention to low -income families, 

young single mothers, children in need, elderly people, and victims of violence.  

 

Right before Winter holidays Parent 

Teacher Organization (PTO) 

organized an Appreciation lunch  

for all ISL staff members. This is a 

very nice tradition how PTO say 

thank you to ISL staff for their work 

during the first half of the school 

year. ISL team sends huge 

THANK S! to all PTO members as 

well as other parents that where 

involved  in planning an d 

organizing this event.  
 

During the first two weeks of the 2017 we have had two visitors on campus - Ms. 

Karim Letw insky math consultant - she is visiting us for the second time and helping 

the school better align its math teaching to the IB philosophy us ing the latest 

research in modern Math strategies. Karim has a Doctorate in Education and is the 

Dean of the Mathematics department at Wilkes University. A nd second one - Ms. 

Tricia Herbert  who held a workshop for Elementary  School teachers and assistants 

called Making the PYP happen!  
 

The International School of Latvia is continuing to grow, and it is important for us to 

know your intentions for the upcoming 2017 -2018 school year. We realize it is early, 

but please fill out this initial survey here (if you have not done it yet), as this 

information is vital for our academic and general planning for the  next school year. 

It will not take you more than 5 minutes. If you have any questions about this 

survey, please contact Maira Erliha at merliha@isl.edu.lv. 
 

Below you will find more interesting news from the schoo l. If you have any 

questions or comments, please feel free to contact us by email: frontdesk@isl.edu.lv, 

isloffice@isl.edu.lv, director@isl.edu.lv or phone: + 371 67755146. 
 

The next Lynx Newsletter issue will be sent out to the whole community at the end 

of Quarter 3, in April.   

 

 

 

https://www.google.com/url?hl=en&q=https://docs.google.com/a/isl.edu.lv/forms/d/1xOaPjg7C2CjaYrcQgzpBRwsjw6Bg5dzbDQVXbHmKMeM/edit&source=gmail&ust=1485333384673000&usg=AFQjCNHqjeU0xjdb37cNFA0XGirJ3rOYjQ
mailto:merliha@isl.edu.lv
mailto:frontdesk@isl.edu.lv
mailto:isloffice@isl.edu.lv
mailto:director@isl.edu.lv
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By David Callaway               

Acting Director  

Director's message 
 

Greetings ISL Community  and welcome back to school after the 

winter break! I am happy to say that the first  Lynx Newsletter  issue 

was very well received by our community  who appreciated finding 

out more about all the good things going on in the school.  
 

As you have been informed, there have been some changes in the 

School Administration . I thought it would be best to let everyone know a little more 

about the current Acting Director , myself David Callaway . I have been working in 

Education for the last 19 years starting as a Teaching Assistant and holding a variety 

of positions including, EAL Teacher, Drama T eacher, Kindergarten Teacher, Sports 

Director, Middle and High S chool Science Teacher, Secondary Principal of an 

American Summer Program and of course, PYP Coordinator and Elementary School 

Principal. I studied Education at Oxford University and after that completed a 

Masters in School Administration. Most importantly , I am a proud father of two 

great boys. I think many of you see me each day as I welcome students to school, 

rain or shine. Please always feel free to come and say hello or ask me if you  have any 

questions.  
 

The first news to share in the New Year is that we have almost completed the 

recruitment of 14 positions for the next school year. We have hired a range of 

internat ional teachers, most of whom have worked in several international schools 

and bring to us a great range of experience. This includes a new Secondary Principal, 

Mark Robertson-Jones, who will be taking over the MS and HS Principal Positions. 

We will also have three program coordinators for PYP, MYP and DP respectively 

next year. 
 

In regards to the Food Committee meeting that was held in December, I want you to 

know that the school immediately addressed the parent concerns brought up in this 

meeting. Sandijs Voli nskis (the previous chef) was brought back at the request of 

ISL. He introduced changes and the results are obvious. As this is not a long term 

solution we are working on possible scenarios for the future , which includes  putting 

out a tender to other companies to provide healthy, high quality food for our 

children.  
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By David Callaway               

Acting Director  

CEESA Elementary Principals Job -a-like  (JAL) 
 

Back in December a group of Elementary Principals from our CEESA 

(Central and Eastern European School Association) region arrived in 

Latvia for their annual meeting, which this year was hosted by The 

International School of Latvia. Hosting this event is an honor and 

also allows us to share all the great things we do here with 

Administrators from around the region.  Getting together school 

administrators at the same school level is also an essential and 

effective way of talking through new ideas and initiatives which can then be brough t 

into school. Principals exchange information and talk through strategies to improve 

teaching and learning in schools, benefiting from all the other experiences and 

knowledge in the room.  
 

This meeting focused on a range of topics including how best to support the Mother 

tongue of students in the Elementary school. This is one area we hope to develop 

next year. Being able to talk through other school experiences and strategies is 

essential in planning successfully to 

support students. In particular 

conversations focused on how to 

support the youngest children in the 

own language while learning about 

their Units of Inquiry in class. Most 

commonly additional teachers go 

into the class and teach the same 

lessons at the same time but in a 

variety of languages. This also 

includes language teaching to build 

the all-important base in their own 

mother tongue, which research shows is essential for future linguistic success.  
 

Another key area we discussed was the teaching of Math; this was supported by the 

visit of a Math consultant to ISL in January. The teaching of Math is sometimes 

misunderstood, but it certainly has changed a great deal since we were in school. I 

really do encourage you to look into  both the IB pedagogy of teaching and also 

recent Math articles if you are interested to learn more. It is always going to be an 

ongoing discussion amongst educations and the Principals talked at length about the 

newest research supported strategies. One thing that you should note however is 

that at ISL our IB Math scores are very good. From time to time we get questions 

about our program, which we welcome, but it is important to realize that the 

numbers back up our current pedagogy.  

 



January 30, 2017                           Volume 1: Issue 2 

5 | P a g e 

 

The role of teaching assistants was discussed and I feel it is also important to share 

with you that Teaching assistants are regarded as Assistant Teachers within our 

region. They receive training and participate in the planning and teaching of lessons. 

We have many talented teaching assistants, some of whom have moved on to be 

teachers in other international schools around the world, most recently in Asia and it 

is important to recognize the importance and value of their role.  
 

Finally , one thing that was clear from the meeting was that a successful educational 

program requires participation from three groups, students, teachers and parents. 

While I think the role of teachers and students is clear perhaps the parental role is 

not always well under ÚÛÖÖËȭɯ2Ü××ÖÙÛÐÕÎɯÛÏÌɯÚÊÏÖÖÓɀÚ Vision, M ission and Core 

values is certainly a key aspect and things like supporting the importance of reading 

are research based, parent understanding of the educational process is also a key 

factor. We at ISL endeavor to keep you informed as much as we can through emails, 

presentations and individual information. Now as M rs. Martin joins us in a new role 

a PYP coordinator, we are planning to increase our parent education program. In the 

meantime, please let us know if you need any help finding out more a bout our 

curriculum program.  

 

MYP News  
 

Welcome to the beginning of the third  quarter and start of semester 

two!  The first semester was busy with some great things in the 

MYP and the new term promises to be just as great! 
 

!ÈÊÒɯÐÕɯ-ÖÝÌÔÉÌÙȮɯ(ɯÍÈÊÐÓÐÛÈÛÌËɯÈɯ×ÈÙÌÕÛɯÞÖÙÒÚÏÖ×ȮɯɁ4ÕËÌÙÚÛÈÕËÐÕÎɯ

,8/ɯ ÚÚÌÚÚÔÌÕÛɂȭɯɯ3ÏÌɯ×ÏÐÓÖÚÖ×ÏàɯÖÍɯÈÚÚÌÚÚÔÌÕÛɯÐÕɯÛÏÌɯ,8/ɯÞÈÚɯ

outlined and parents even participated in an MYP assessment 

activity.  Thank you to all in attendance!  A nother parent information session  will 

be held on Friday, February 10, 9:00 ɬ 10:00 am in the ISL CÈÍÌÛÌÙÐÈȭɯɯ6ÌɀÓÓɯÊÏÈÛɯÖÝÌÙɯ

coffee and pastries regarding the overall MYP philosophy as well as address your 

questions and concerns regarding specific subjects.  Recent research on the 

adolescent brain and learning guides our approach to teaching and learning.  

2ÛÜËÌÕÛÚɯÈÙÌɯɁËÖÐÕÎɯÚÊÏÖÖÓɂɯÔÜÊÏɯËÐÍÍÌÙÌÕÛÓàɯÛÏÈÛɯàÖÜɯÖÙɯ(ɯËÐËɯÈÕËɯ(ɯÞÈÕÛɯàÖÜɯÛÖɯÉÌɯ

informed.  
 

In mid -January Karim Letwinsky, a math specialist from t he United States, visited 

ISL.  Dr. Letwinsky met with all MYP math teachers to discuss current research 

about teaching and learning math, particularly as it applies to young adolescents 

and to guide the ISL math department in further solidifying its math curriculum.  

The MYP math teachers are energized from the visit and will continue with the 

work.  
 

By Elizabeth Phillips               

MYP Coordinator  
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(Õɯ ÍÖÓÓÖÞÐÕÎɯ ÖÜÙɯ ÚÊÏÖÖÓɯ ÔÐÚÚÐÖÕȮɯ Ɂ6Ìɯ ÈÙÌɯ Èɯ ÊÖÔÔÜÕÐÛàȮɯ ÓÌÈÙÕÐÕÎɯ ÍÖÙɯ ÈÕɯ ÌÝÌÙ-

ÊÏÈÕÎÐÕÎɯÞÖÙÓËɂȮɯÞÌɯÈÛɯ(2+ɯÉÌÓÐÌÝÌɯÐÕɯÓÐÍÌÓÖÕÎɯÓÌÈÙÕÐÕÎȭɯɯ.ÕÌɯÍÈÊÌÛɯÖÍɯÛÏÐÚɯÐÚɯÛÌÈÊÏÌÙɀÚɯ

Professional Development.  As of the second semester, all new MYP staff at ISL have 

completed IB training and several other teachers have extended their IB teacher 

practice with advanced IB training.   
 

Curriculum is a central component of a quality school.  Currently, the Upper School 

departments are collaborating to develop ISL subject group philosophies that 

encompass the IB subject group aims and the ISL guiding statements.  This work will 

be the foundation for the future ISL Curriculum Guide and will be very useful in the 

upcoming CI S/NEASC accreditation and IB authorization self -study.  
 

We are super proud that two MYP teachers, Kathryn Berkman  and Reid Pierce, are 

presenting at the European League of Middle Level Educators (ELMLE) annual 

conference on January 28.  They will present on co-teaching in the Middle School 

classroom.  Presenting at this conference is a huge honor! Many ISL Middle School 

teachers as well as thousands of teachers from across Europe will be in attendance. 
 

It is with great  pleasure to announce the MYP band students will be attending the 

CEESA band competition the first weekend of February.  This is super exciting as it 

is the first time ever ISL has entered the event.  Mr.  and Mrs. Martin work hard to 

instill a love of perf orming arts in the students and develop the performing program 

at ISL!  Way to go, Lynx! 
 

The Middle School Principal, Jaime Pustis, and I are continuing with Student 

Professional Development revolved around the MYP.  These sessions are aimed at 

coaching Middle School students to understand the MYP in a meaningful way, 

develop a growth mindset, and become participants in the learning process.  An 

upcoming House League event will challenge students in their knowledge of the 

MYP.  Students will engage in vari ous relays and trivia competitions related to MYP 

Global Contexts, Approaches to Learning skills, and Assessment Criteria. 
 

Finally, the MYP Personal Project  is a requirement of all 10th grade students and the 

independent project takes approximately 7  - 8 months to complete. It is a highly 

challenging endeavor and requires meaningful application of the skills gained over 

the course of their time in the Middle Years Program.  The Grade 10 students are in 

the final stretch of the MYP Personal Project.  This is the second year the Personal 

Project is externally moderated by the IB.  Currently, it is the only external 

assessment in which ISL MYP students participate.  It is a huge deal and the students 

are to be commended on their efforts.  Success on the Personal Project paves the way 

for success in the Diploma Program.  The students will present their projects at the 

Personal Project Showcase on Tuesday, March 21 at ISL and all community members 

are invited!  
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I am honored to be a part of such a wonderful commun ity and work alongside such 

quality educators.  It is a privilege to have such dedicated parents and fantastic 

students at ISL!  Please do not hesitate to contact me with any questions or concern 

about academics or the MYP. 

 

DP Students:  

Moving Towards Academic Independence  
 

In the Diploma Program, students are asked to do many written 

assignments where they will need to choose a topic and pursue an 

independent study.  Examples are the Extended Essay, the Historical 

Investigation and the English A Written Tasks.  
 

In all of these assignments, the teacher plays the role of an advisor.  

This takes careful balance on the part of the teacher. Too little support and the essay 

will go forward a s a weaker piece of work than it needs to be; too much help and it 

will not be the work of an independent learner.  
 

What follows are some guidelines given by the IB as to what supervisors of the 

$ßÛÌÕËÌËɯ$ÚÚÈàȮɯÛÏÌɯ(!ɯÚÛÜËÌÕÛɀÚɯÔÖÚÛɯÐÔ×ÖÙÛÈÕÛɯÐÕËÌ×endent work, can and cannot 

do: 

What Supervisors Can Do:  

¶ Comments can be added that indicate that the essay could be 

improved. These comments should be open ended and not involve editing the 

text, for example: 

¶ The research question is expressed differently in three places ɬ the title 

page, the introduction and the abstract. Comment: look at the research 

question in these three places. Do you notice anything? 

¶ The essay rambles and the argument is not clear. Comment: your essay 

lacks clarity here. How might you m ake it clearer? 

¶ The student has made a mistake in their calculations. Comment: check 

this page carefully. 

¶ The student has left out a section of the essay. Comment: you are 

missing something here. What is it? Check the essay against the requirements. 

¶ The essay places something in the appendix that should be in the essay 

or vice versa. Comment: are you sure this belongs here? 

¶ The conclusion is weak. Comment: what is it you are trying to say 

here? Have you included all your findings? Have you looked at unanswe red 

questions? 

¶ The bibliography is not in alphabetical order. Comment: check your 

bibliography against the requirements.  

By Sarah Bevel        

HS Principal / IBDP 

Coordinator  



January 30, 2017                           Volume 1: Issue 2 

8 | P a g e 

 

¶ The essay has an incomplete citation. Comment: you need to check this 

page for accuracy of referencing. 
 

What Supervisors Cannot Do:  

¶ Correct spelling and punctuation  

¶ Correct experimental work or mathematics  

¶ Re-write any of the essay 

¶ Indicate where whole sections of the essay might be better placed 

¶ Proof read the essay for errors 

¶ Correct bibliographies or citations  
 

It would be a good id ea to go over these guidelines with your student, so that they 

can be sure to take the fullest responsibility possible for their success.  On the 

positive side, a student who is self-aware and proactive will be ahead of his/her 

peers in university, and wil l be in a position to guide others rather than seek for 

help! 

 

Council News  
  

ISL LYNX Quarterly newsletter is a great way to deliver the Council 

news to the whole ISL community duri ng this busy time. Below you 

will find summary of Council decisions for the 1st Semester.  
  

Director Search:  

3ÈÒÐÕÎɯÐÕÛÖɯÈÊÊÖÜÕÛɯÛÏÌɯÙÌÊÌÕÛɯÊÏÈÕÎÌÚɯÐÕɯ(2+ɀÚɯ+ÌÈËÌÙÚÏÐ×ɯÛÌÈÔȮɯ(2+ɯ

Council would like to update all the community members on 

#ÐÙÌÊÛÖÙɀÚɯ2ÌÈÙÊÏɯ×Ùocess. 

The primary role of the Council is to hire and supervise the ISL Director and to 

guide the strategic development of the school by setting strategic goals. The Council 

hires and entrusts the operational management of the strategic direction to the 

Director and ensures that the school's operational management is carried out at the 

highest professional level. 

 ÍÛÌÙɯÝÌÙàɯÚÌÙÐÖÜÚɯÌÝÈÓÜÈÛÐÖÕɯ×ÙÖÊÌÚÚɯÖÍɯÛÏÌɯ#ÐÙÌÊÛÖÙɀÚɯ×ÌÙÍÖÙÔÈÕÊÌȮɯÖÕɯ#ÌÊÌÔÉÌÙɯƕƛȮɯ

ƖƔƕƚɯ"ÖÜÕÊÐÓɯÔÜÛÜÈÓÓàɯÈÎÙÌÌËɯÞÐÛÏɯ(2+ɀÚɯ#ÐÙÌÊÛÖÙɯÛÖɯÌÕËɯÌmployment contract. 

(ÔÔÌËÐÈÛÌÓàȮɯ"ÖÜÕÊÐÓɯÛÖÖÒɯÛÏÌɯËÌÊÐÚÐÖÕɯÛÖɯÓÈÜÕÊÏɯÕÌÞɯ#ÐÙÌÊÛÖÙɀÚɯ2ÌÈÙÊÏɯ×ÙÖÊÌÚÚȭɯ

Within this time Council has:  

1.   Established Director Search Committee consisting of 5 Council members - 

Charles Goodman, Hardija Vaivade, Mara Gaveika LiÌÓÊÌ×ÜÙÌȮɯ1ÈÐÔÖÕËÚɯ#ľËÈȮɯÈÕËɯ

Marnix Van Voorbergen.  

2.   Appointed a Head of the Director Search Committee - Stanislava Yankovskaya. 

3.   Reviewed Director Search process and amended it taking into account the best 

practices of HR process.  

4.   Identified  required qualifications and experience for the new director as follows:  

By Hardija Vaivade         

Council Chairperson  
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¶ highly qualified person with no less than 5 years of experience in school 

director position;  

¶ experience working with International Baccalaureate (IB) programs.  

Council has stated that strong and caring leadership are absolutely essential qualities 

to successfully lead the school. The next Director must be able to inspire, motivate, 

and lead by providing a clear vision as the school moves forward. S/he needs to be 

able to communicate effectively with respect and sense of purpose with students, 

parents, staff and the Council, as well as with our local and international 

communities.  

5.   Posted ISL Director's search advertisement on SEARCH Associates site at the end 

of December.     
  

Currently the Council is holding interviews with candidates. Council will update the 

ÊÖÔÔÜÕÐÛàɯÈÉÖÜÛɯÛÏÌɯ#ÐÙÌÊÛÖÙɀÚɯ2ÌÈÙÊÏɯ×ÙÖÊÌÚÚɯÐÕɯÊÓÖÚÌÚÛɯÛÐÔÌȭ 
 

Finances: 

To ensure sustainability and development of ISL facilities Council and its Finance 

Committee is worki ng on the Five Year Financial Plan and exploring alternative 

financing options.  

2 banks have expressed their commitment to finance the building project on very 

ÎÖÖËɯÊÖÕËÐÛÐÖÕÚɯÛÈÒÐÕÎɯÐÕÛÖɯÈÊÊÖÜÕÛɯ(2+ɀÚɯÌßÊÌÓÓÌÕÛɯÙÌ×ÜÛÈÛÐÖÕɯÈÕËɯÍÐÕÈÕÊÐÈÓɯÚÛÈÉÐÓÐÛàȭɯ

Part of costs will be covered by ISL building fund savings.  

Shortly Council will be reviewing next year's school budget and annual reports of 

ISL for 2016. 
 

Buildings and Grounds:  

3ÏÌɯ"ÖÜÕÊÐÓɯÞÐÓÓɯÈ××ÙÖÝÌɯÛÏÌɯÚÛÈÙÛɯÖÍɯÛÏÌɯÊÖÕÚÛÙÜÊÛÐÖÕɯÞÖÙÒɯÍÖÙɯÛÏÌɯÉÜÐÓËÐÕÎɀÚɯ

extension as soon as the technical project is approved by the state authorities, which 

is planned in April or May. The estimated construction time of all project is 2 years. 

We hope for your support and understanding during this 2 year period as it may 

cause inconveniences to our community members including some adjustments in the 

school calendar. We believe that all the involved parties will do their best to ensure 

that teaching and learning runs smoothly during this time.  

The Council has taken decision to also expand the ISL parking lot during the 

summer of 2017. When completed, the parking lot will have about 30 more parking 

places for your convenience and for our student safety.  
 

Reaccreditation process: 

Council has reviewed the pre-accreditation report and started discussions on its role 

in the process. Certainly, there are things to be done by the Council. Council plans to 

start working on ISL Strategic Plan this spring and finalize it by the end of this  

school year. Council will also be reviewing policies related to academics in order to 

be in line with the requirements of the accreditation standards.  
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MUN Conference in Bratislava  
 

In November our Model United Nations (MUN) students went to 

Bratislava, Slovakia to represent ISL at the BratMUN (Bratislava 

Model United Nations) conference.  
 

3ÏÐÚɯàÌÈÙɀÚɯ!ÙÈÛ,4-ɯÊÖÕÍÌÙÌÕÊÌɯÞÈÚɯÊÌÕÛÌÙÌËɯÈÙÖÜÕËɯÛÏÌɯÛÏÌÔÌɯÖÍɯ

International Security. With th is in mind, the 12 student group first 

visited the United 

Nations (UN) office in Vienna. This 

visit to the UN office offered great 

insight into the varying organs of the 

United Nations and how these 

international organizations function.  
 

During our visit to the UN office, 

delegates visited the EurAtom office 

and gained further understanding of 

history and structure of the United Nations. This was a great addition to our MUN 

ÛÙÐ×ɯÐÕɯ×ÙÌ×ÈÙÈÛÐÖÕɯÍÖÙɯÛÏÌɯÞÌÌÒÌÕËɀÚɯÊÖÕÍÌÙÌÕÊÌȭ 
 

Once ISL delegates arrived at the conference, they immediately interacted with 

students from other international schools, working in their respective committees 

and lobbying in preparation for resolution creation. As MUN delegates, ISL students 

tackled global issues. Areas of focus included economics and global trade, human 

rights, environmental issues, world security, and justice.  
 

MUN delegates were exposed to many different opinions and world perspectives. 

During the BratMUN conference, students were tasked with representing specific 

cÖÜÕÛÙÐÌÚɀɯÐËÌÈÓÚȮɯÍÜÕËÈÔÌÕÛÈÓɯÉÌÓÐÌÍÚȮɯÈÕËɯÝÐÌÞÚȭ 
 

To that end, ISL students represented numerous countries during the weekend-long 

conference. Included countries were: Slovakia, Mexico and Venezuela. 

Each ISL MUN delegate was tasked with researching and knowing their assigned 

country. Before the conference, the MUN delegates spent countless hours 

researching and preparing to understand as much as possible about each country 

and how to best serve their needs in the BratMUN conference. During conference, 

our talented delegates worked diligently and collaboratively to create resolutions 

(bills or edicts) with other international student delegates to create solutions to 

global issues. 
 

With a focus on real-world issues, our students were able to learn, grow, and 

contribute to a successful MUN conference. BratMUN proved to be a rigorous and 

By Robert Pustis              

Faculty Advisor for MUN  
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intense conference, but greatly rewarding. Three of our ISL MUN delegates received 

recognition for their outstanding contribution to committee work and conference.  
 

Overall, BratMUN 2016 proved to be a dynamic and challenging conference. The ISL 

student representatives that attended conference excelled at demonstrating the 

exceptional talent and ability of the MUN group.  
 

Congratulations and well done ISL -MUN delegates! 

 

CEESA Athletics and Activities  
 

We have resumed the year in Athletics and Activities department 

with a new burst of activities and trips. Students and teachers have 

been very busy in preparation for various local and international 

events. We are very excited to expand our Athletics and Activities 

program and have student teams formed to participate in various 

sporting, educational and artistic events.  
 

Our Middle School (MS) Band will participate in Central and Eastern European 

School Association (CEESA) sponsored MS Band festival hosted by American 

International School of Budapest on February 1-5. One week later High School (HS) 

Tech Robotics team will be travelling to Prague to take part in CEESA sponsored HS 

Tech Robotics Challenge hosted by the International School of Prague. We are 

looking forward to participate in CEESA swim meet in Bratislava on March 2 -5 and 

we are working to finalize the trip arrangements to take part in our first CEESA 

swim meet. We are very thankful for the effort of our teachers, student commit ment 

and the support of our families and school wide community. Experience in 

interscholastic athletic, educational and artistic events provides holistic approach to 

the education of our students and creates lifelong memories. 
 

In January HS boys basketball team participated in an invitational basketball 

tournament hosted by American International School of Vilnius . Our boys basketball 

team finished the tournament in the 3rd place, but more importantly we gained very 

valuable tournament exp erience and the team bonded together. HS girls basketball 

team will be participating in Baltic International Schools Athletic Conference 

(BISAC) HS Girls basketball tournament on February 4 hosted by the International 

School of Riga. It will be the first g ame experience for our HS girls basketball team 

this season and we wish them all the best in the tournament. ISL will host BISAC HS 

boys basketball tournament on February 11. We expect teams from St. Petersburg, 

Vilnius and Tallinn join the tournament.  

 

Our CEESA Spring season culminates in March when various CEESA schools host 

basketball tournaments. Our MS girls team will travel to Skopje on March 2 -5, HS 

By Sergejs Baltmanis  

Athletics & Activities 

Coordinator  
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By Greer Bevel              

College Counselor/    

HS History Teacher  

girls will travel to Helsinki on March 8 -12 and ISL will be hosting CEESA HS boys 

basketball tournament on same dates. We expect teams from Kyiv, Sofia, Skopje, 

Belgrade and we have invited the sixth team to take part in the event as well. We 

estimate to have 40-50 guest student athletes visiting our campus for the 

tournament. All guest student athletes a re to be housed by the community of the 

host school. We are incredibly fortunate to have very hospitable families who help 

with housing regularly as well as every tournament new families sign up to help 

with housing. We greatly appreciate when ISL families  are able to help with housing 

and it makes them very valuable members of our school community.  
 

 ÛÏÓÌÛÐÊÚɯ ÈÕËɯ  ÊÛÐÝÐÛÐÌÚɯ ×ÙÖÎÙÈÔɀÚɯ ×ÏÐÓÖÚÖ×Ïàɯ ÚÛÈÛÌÚɯ ÛÏÈÛɯ ÖÜÛɯ ×ÙÖÎÙÈÔɯ ÏÈÚɯ

educational purpose. We believe that it offers meaningful experiences for our school 

community outside of classroom instruction and academic routine. It also provides 

effective opportunities for character building and learning social skills without 

which the academic success and knowledge is incomplete. We consider it to be a 

privilege wh en students represent our school through athletics and activities. 

Together we pursue the following goals:  
 

¶ Learn to be successful 

¶ Learn teamwork  

¶ Learn to be respectful and honest 

¶ Learn desirable health habits 

¶ (and most importantly) Learn to have fun  

 

 

 

 
 

 

 

 

 

 

 

Class of 2017: More International Applications  
 

Applications: More Geographic Diversity  

Grade 12 students are applying to universities in the following 

countries:  

Canada, Finland, France, Germany, Hong Kong, Israel, Italy, Japan, 

Netherlands, Singapore, South Korea, United Kingdom, United 

States. 
 

Conditional and Unconditional Offers:  

¶ Becky Bowskill has received an unconditional offer from the University 

of Hull (in the UK) to study Primary Education.  
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¶ Lily Carroll has been unconditionally accepted to Lewis and Clark  

College in Portland, Oregon. Additionally she earned a $76,000 scholarship 

($19,000 over 4 years).  

¶ Alan Dean has been unconditionally accepted to University of 

Pittsburgh.  

Members of the Class of 2017 have received conditional offers from the following 

schools in the United Kingdom:  
 

Bishop Grosseteste University 

Bournemouth University  

Buckinghamshire New University  

City University of London  

Goldsmiths, University of London  

Imperial College  

*ÐÕÎɀÚɯ"ÖÓÓÌÎÌ London  

Lancaster University  

London Institute of Banking and 

Finance 

Oxford Brookes University  

Queen Mary, University of London  

Royal Holloway, University of London  

University College London  

University of Aberdeen  

University of Bedfordshire  

University of E ast Anglia  

University of Edinburgh  

University of Glasgow  

University of Huddersfield  

University of Hull  

University of Leeds  

University of Lincoln  

University of Liverpool  

University of Middlesex  

University of Newcastle  

University of Northampton  

University of  Oxford  

University of Portsmouth  

University of Southampton  

University of St. Andrews  

University of Strathclyde  

University of Suffolk  

University of York  

 

Robot Report  
 

In robotics, students work in teams to design, build, and program a 

fully -functional robot that solves a particular set of challenges, 

subject to specified constraints. As a team sport, robotics empowers 

students to learn leadership, technology capabilities, and group 

skills. Students who participate in robotics are more likely to show 

an interest, develop understanding, and pursue a career in the fields of science, 

technology, engineering, and maths. 
 

Our school has two robotics teams: 

¶ The HyperLynx  is our middle school team, for students from grades 6 to 8. 

They were competing in the FIRST Lego League this school year in Bulgaria 

from the 17th to the 20th of November. This year's competition was titled 

Ɂ ÕÐÔÈÓɯ ÓÓÐÌÚɂȭɯ(ÛɯÊÏÈÓÓÌÕÎÌd students to design and program a robot using the 

By Danny Doucette              

Robotics Coach 
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By Kristine Atrens 

Kindergarten 

Teacher 

Lego Mindstorms kit. The robot had to complete a series of tasks on a game 

field, all of which were related to the animal theme. 

In addition, the students are designing a robotic system to extract trash from rivers, 

with an eye to preventing d amage to marine ecosystems and their animal 

inhabitants.  

¶ Team Broken Lynx  is our high school team, with members from grades 9 to 

ƕƖȭɯ3ÏÌɯ!ÙÖÒÌÕɯ+àÕßɯÈÙÌɯ×ÙÌ×ÈÙÐÕÎɯÍÖÙɯÛÏÌɯ%(123ɯ3ÌÊÏɯ"ÏÈÓÓÌÕÎÌɯɁ5ÌÓÖÊÐÛàɯ

5ÖÙÛÌßɂȮɯÞÏÐÊÏɯÞÐÓÓɯÉÌɯÏÌÓËɯÐÕɯ%ÌÉÙÜÈÙàȭɯ%ÖÙɯÛÏÐÚɯÊÖmpetition, teams build their 

robots using any materials available to them. There is a limit to four motors, and 

all teams use the same control system. 
 

(ÕɯɁ5ÌÓÖÊÐÛàɯ5ÖÙÛÌßɂȮɯÛÌÈÔÚɯÎÌÛɯ×ÖÐÕÛÚɯÉàɯÚÏÖÖÛÐÕÎɯÚÔÈÓÓɯÉÈÓÓÚɯÐÕÛÖɯÛÏÌɯÊÌÕÛÙÈÓɯ

ɁÝÖÙÛÌßɂȮɯÉàɯ×ÙÌÚÚÐÕÎɯÉÜÛÛÖÕÚɯÖÕɯÈɯɁÉÌÈÊÖÕɂȮɯÈÕËɯÉàɯÓÐÍÛÐÕÎɯÈɯÓÈÙÎÌɯÐÕÍÓÈÛÈÉÓÌɯÉÈÓÓȭɯ

The team has been testing different launching and driving mechanisms, and has 

been using 3D printing, woodworking, and aluminum framing to build their 

designs.  For further r eading, please click here. 

 

  

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 
 

Q and U wedding  
 

Kindergarten was very excited to celebrate the wedding of Q and U. It 

ÐÚɯÈɯÚÐÓÓàɯÈÕËɯÍÈÕÊÐÍÜÓɯÞÈàɯÛÖɯÛÌÈÊÏɯÚÛÜËÌÕÛÚɯÛÏÌɯÚ×ÌÓÓÐÕÎɯ×ÈÛÛÌÙÕɯÖÍɯɁØÜɂɯ

in a way that is truly memorable. The wedding reinforces the idea that 

every time we write a word with a Ɂqɂ, we always follow the Ɂqɂ with 

a Ɂuɂ. Just like an actual wedding, 

we sent invitations to the 

Kindergarten parents and both 

Grade One classes. Our wedding ceremony and 

reception was held in Kindergarten classroom.  
 

It was a morning ceremony. The guests found 

their places and when the Wedding March 

started to play the Kindergarten students processed down the aisle in pairs. Some 

students scattered rose petals and confetti and another processed in with the happy 

Romy prototyping 

a launching system 
Kostas and Dominik building a choo -choo 

mechanism 

FLL game field 

http://www.firstinspires.org/sites/default/files/uploads/resource_library/impact/first-longitudinal-study-summary-of-preliminary-findings-year-3.pdf
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By Inga Malta               

HS Art teacher  

couple, each wearing their own letter. The Kindergarten students were dressed up 

for the occasion. The boys wore Q and U bow ties and the girls had Qu bracelets. 

Each student also designed their own Q and U letter crown. 

 

The ceremony began with a short introduction : Ɂ6ÌɯÈÙÌɯÎÈÛÏÌÙÌËɯÏÌÙÌɯÛÖËÈàɯÛÖɯ

celebrate the union of the letters Q and U. It is a joy that these letters have promised 

to spend their time together making words. They will be together forever to spell 

such words as quarter, quack, quilt, quiet and questionȮɯÛÖɯÓÐÚÛɯÑÜÚÛɯÈɯÍÌÞȭɂ 
 

Mr. Cal then read the story of how Q and U 

came to be together forever through spelling 

and reading. He introduced the /kw/ sound 

and congratulated the happy couple.  The 

whole group listened to two different songs 

before the end of the wedding ceremony. As 

each student processed out of the class room 

they each took two cookies - a Ɂqɂ and a Ɂuɂ. 

The guests were also offered QU cookies to mark the celebration.  
 

It was a joyous occasion and the Kindergarten children wanted to repeat the event 

the following day. We are sure it will stay etched in their minds for years to come 

and that as a result they will never forget the spelling rule that Q is always followed 

by U. Best Friends forever. 

 

Annual Art Charity Auction  
 

The 2016-2017 Art Charity 

Auction hosted by the 

International School of Latvia 

came to life by several dedicated 

students belonging to grade 12, 

ÛÏÌÐÙɯ ÕÈÔÌÚɯ ÈÙÌȯɯ ,ÈÙÛÈɯ !ÜÒįÈȮɯ

Narine Bagdasaryan, Jeongwon Park, Mantas Dambrauskas, Yury 

Yudin, Daniil Shchupov, Dominik Kurasbediani, Peter Pesov and Anora 

Akhmedjano va and our beloved art teacher - Inga Malta.  
 

We wanted to provide an opportunity f or Middle and High School students, as well 

as their teachers to showcase their creative and artistic skills. Annually, the 

organizers set a unique theme for the creative output of fellow students and 

ÛÌÈÊÏÌÙÚȭɯ3ÏÐÚɯàÌÈÙȮɯÛÏÌɯÛÏÌÔÌɯÞÈÚɯɁ23./ɂɯÈÕËɯÔÈÕàɯÍÈÕÛastic interpretations of the 

concept followed. The theme was open to interpretation, done so to satisfy 

ÌÝÌÙàÖÕÌɀÚɯ ÊÙÌÈÛÐÝÌɯ ×ÖÛÌÕÛÐÈÓȮɯ ÞÐÛÏɯ ÖÝÌÙɯ ƗƔɯ ×ÈÙÛÐÊÐ×ÈÕÛÚɯ ÈÕËɯ Èɯ ÛÖÛÈÓɯ ÚÜÔɯ ÖÍɯ ƘƔɯ

artworks which were later showcased in the ISL lobby.  
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In the silent auction, we raised over 500 Euros, which were all donated to Jugla 

ÈÕÐÔÈÓɯÚÏÌÓÛÌÙɯɁ+ÈÉÈÚɯ,êÑÈÚɂ. This was a fantastic opportunity to strengthen bonds 

between ISL and Ɂ+ÈÉÈÚɯ,êÑÈÚɂ. 
 

We would like to take a moment and thank all the honorable participants who too k 

the time to create their works in order to raise money for th e Jugla animal shelter 

Ɂ+ÈÉÈÚɯ,êÑÈÚɂ. We hope that you, the participants, enjoyed the prizes which were 

awarded in return for their artwork contributions. Congratulations to Olga Kitaeva, 

Cody Alton and Olivija Liepa for 1st, 2nd and 3rd place . 
 

  
 

Snow Show!  
 

The Snow Show was held on Wednesday, December 14th at 2:20 pm.  

All elementary grades participated, as well as some of the H igh 

School students from 10th grade band.  Ms. Ilvija, Preschool 4 

teacher, led the decorating of the stage and gym.  5th grade Student 

Council members were recruited to help build snowmen and 

snowballs from thousands of plastic cups.  Many elementary art 

classes worked on creating holiday paintings for the permanent wood backdrops.  

Students worked on learning the words and 

melody to their  song or songs for 5 weeks!  
 

The stage and carpets were brought in on 

Monday, right after school.  It takes between 

5-7 hours to set up the stage and all of the 

equipment.  Then the students rehearsed 

many times on Tuesday and Wednesday 

morning.  Students also had a dress 

rehearsal so they knew what order they were performing in and how to enter and 

exit the stage.  Students also think about their behavior on stage and in the audience 

so they will know how to act at other performances as well.  
 

We were very proud of the students and their preparation.  They w orked hard and 

did a great job! 

 

By Beth Martin 

Music Teacher /     

PYP Coordinator  
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On November 23rd, students from Kindergarten to Grade 2 attended 

ÖÜÙɯÈÕÕÜÈÓɯɁ3ÌËËàɯ!ÌÈÙɯ'ÖÚ×ÐÛÈÓɂɯÌÝÌÕÛȭɯ"ÖÓÓÈÉÖÙÈÛÐÕÎɯÞÐÛÏɯÖÜÙɯ

local community, this event was led by the international medical and 

ËÌÕÛÈÓɯÚÛÜËÌÕÛÚɯÍÙÖÔɯÛÏÌɯ1ÐÎÈɯ2ÛÙÈËÐÕÚɯ4ÕÐÝÌÙÚÐÛàɯȹ1ČÎÈÚɯ2ÛÙÈËÐěÈɯ

4ÕÐÝÌÙÚÐÛêÛÌȺȭɯ3ÏÌɯÈÐÔɯÖÍɯÛÏÐÚɯÌÝÌÕÛɯÐÚɯÛÖɯÏÌÓ×ɯÙÌËÜÊÌɯÈÕßÐÌÛÐÌÚɯÛÏÈÛɯ

some children have of doctors, to enforce the importance of a 

healthy lifestyle, plus it allows the medical students an opportunity 

to improve their skills when interacting with y ounger children.  
 

This year, the medical students led hands-on activities that included: an x -ray 

machine, an Operating Room, a visit to the family doctor and dentist, a lab station 

with a microscope, and a pharmacy. This was a fantastic opportunity for students to 

see how to take care of their sick teddy bears -- ÈÕËɯÌÝÌÕɯÏÖÞɯÛÖɯɁÖ×ÌÙÈÛÌɂȵɯ,ÈàÉÌɯ

this will inspire some of our students to be future doctors and dentists. J 
 

 

 

International Day of Persons with Disabilities  
 

December 2nd saw the second annual 

celebration of the International Day of 

Persons with Disabilities  at ISL with a focus 

this year on athletics.  

 

Our Middle School and High School 

students were invited to watch the 

documentary Endless Abilities in the Media Center. 
 

Endless Abilities: 

Ɂ(ÕɯÛÏÌɯÚ×ÙÐÕÎɯÖÍɯƖƔƕƖȮɯÍÖÜÙɯÉÌÚÛɯÍÙÐÌÕËÚɯËÙÖÝÌɯÈÊÙÖÚÚɯÛÏÌɯ

country in search of adaptive sports for individuals with physical disabilities, and 

lived to tell the story in a feature documentary film.  

By Karina Muzikants 

School Nurse  

By Cody Alton  

Learning Support 

Coordinator/Teacher  

https://www.un.org/development/desa/disabilities/international-day-of-persons-with-disabilities-3-december/idpd2016.html
https://www.un.org/development/desa/disabilities/international-day-of-persons-with-disabilities-3-december/idpd2016.html
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From rehabilitation patients to Paralympic athletes, our cameras captured the reality 

of broken boundaries and common goals among all who are active. We went rock 

climbing with the blind, played soccer with quadriplegics, and swam with those 

with muscular dystrophy, to name a few. Through our journey, we learned that 

sports really are the great equalizer, unifying people of all abilities on a level playing 

ÍÐÌÓËȭɂ 
 

We were also very honored to 

have Aigars Apinis  visit ISL to 

talk with students from all levels 

of the school about his personal 

accomplishments and experiences 

as an athlete, as well as the 

current state of athletics for 

people with disabilities in Latvia. 

Aigars is a five-time paralympic 

athlete, and four -time gold medal 

winner, including winning a gold 

medal at the 2016 Rio paralympics 

for discus, which he brought with 

him to show our students and 

staff. This was a wonderful experience for our community to welcome such an 

accomplished athlete, and strong advocate for the inclusion of people with 

disabilities.   

 

We are already looking forward to next December, and hope to continue expanding 

our celebration of inclusion. If you are interest ed in being a part of this event next 

year, please contact our Learning Support Coordinator , Cody Alton , via email 

calton@isl.edu.lv 
 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 


